
BEFORE THE ARKANSAS WORKERS' COMPENSATION COMMISSION

CLAIM NO. F809517

DAVID MCCOLLISTER CLAIMANT

PAM TRANSPORT, INC. RESPONDENT

SEDGWICK CLAIMS MANAGEMENT SERVICES, INC. RESPONDENT
CARRIER

OPINION FILED SEPTEMBER 1, 2010

Hearing before ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE ERIC PAUL WELLS in
Springdale, Washington County, Arkansas.

Claimant represented by EVELYN BROOKS, Attorney, Fayetteville,
Arkansas.

Respondents represented by DAVID JONES, Attorney, Little Rock,
Arkansas.

STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On July 13, 2010, the above captioned claim came on for a

hearing at Springdale, Arkansas.   A pre-hearing conference was

conducted on January 14, 2010, and a pre-hearing order was filed on

January 19, 2010.   A copy of the pre-hearing order has been marked

Commission's Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the record without

objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.

2. On all pertinent dates, the relationship of employee-

employer-carrier existed between the parties.

3. The claimant sustained compensable injuries to his low back

and neck.
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4. The claimant is entitled to a weekly compensation rate of

$522 for temporary total disability and $392 for permanent partial

disability.

By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:

1. Medical for the claimant’s low back and neck injuries.

2. Temporary total disability from March 13, 2009, to a date

to be determined.

Claimant’s contentions are:

“On August 20, 2008 the claimant fell while
walking down the steps injuring his head,
neck, and lumbar spine.”

Respondents’ contentions are:

“The Respondents contend that the Claimant
merely sustained a back strain, neck strain,
and minor contusions as a result of the
incident and no further benefits are
warranted. Specifically, the Respondents
contend that they have paid for all reasonably
necessary medical expenses, as well as paid
the Claimant temporary total disability
benefits while he remained within his healing
period as set forth above. Accordingly, the
Respondents contend that no additional
benefits whatsoever, including any indemnity
or medical benefits are due. 

The Respondents contend that the Claimant has
no significant objective medical findings to
support any type of impairment rating, let
alone his claim for additional benefits.
Furthermore, it appears that the Claimant has
significant psychological overlay issues, as
well as potential drug and alcohol problems,
which have impacted on his return to work
status. 

The Respondents contend that they would be
entitled to an offset for any group health
carrier and/or disability carrier payments
made to or on behalf of the Claimant, should
any have been paid. Furthermore, the
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Respondents contend that they would be
entitled to and offset for any unemployment
benefits paid to the Claimant, should any have
been made. 

The Respondents would reserve the right to
amend and supplement their contentions after
additional discovery has been completed.”

The claimant in this matter is a thirty-one-year-old male who

was employed by the respondent as a truck driver.  On August 20,

2008, the claimant slipped and fell off the step of a landing onto

his back.  The respondents have admitted that the claimant suffered

compensable injuries to his low back and neck at that time.

 The claimant has asked the Commission to grant his request

for additional medical treatment for his low back and neck

injuries.  He has also requested temporary total disability from

March 13, 2009, until a date yet to be determined.

On October 31, 2008, the claimant underwent an MRI of the

cervical spine, thoracic spine, and lumbar spine.  Following are

the impressions from the Radiology Group Imaging Center LLC

regarding that diagnostic testing:

CERVICAL SPINE

“Impression: Abnormal anterior cervical spinal
cord signal extending from C5-2, C7.  Repeat
examination of cervical spine is recommended
with axial images and post-contrasting.”

THORACIC SPINE

“Impression: Normal thoracic spine MRI.”

LUMBAR SPINE

“Impression: Mild degenerative disc disease in
the lumbar spine.”
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The claimant was seen by Dr. Michael Cullen on November 11,

2008.  Dr. Cullen authored a letter regarding that visit.  A

portion of that letter stated:

“...He has undergone an MRI scan of the brain
which is essentially normal.  Imaging of the
axial spine reveals questionable abnormal
cervical spinal cord signal from C5 to C7.
Followup, directed imaging is recommended.
The thoracic spine and the lumbar spine where
essentially normal with the latter reviewing
some degenerative changes...”

“...At this point, he should remain off work
and supplement the aforementioned with EMG/NCV
studies to evaluate his complaints of upper
extremity numbness, relationship to cervical
spine abnormalities, undergo an upper and
lower somatosensory evoked response to
evaluate the integrity of the spinal cord,
neuropsych evaluation evaluating his memory
complaints.”

On January 1, 2009, the claimant was seen by Dr. Eugene Kuo.

At the time of this visit, the claimant complained of memory

difficulties, pain on his entire back, tingling in both hands,

intermittent numbness going down both legs, slight tingling of

small toes, and globally feeling weak and unable to function.  The

claimant also stated that he is constantly dizzy and falls down, he

is seeing white spots on a regular basis, and he notes his legs

shake all of the time.  The doctor’s report also reveals the

following assessment:

“Assessment: Back pain, back strain, neck
strain, thoracic strain.”

Dr. Kuo also gave, in part, the following plan:

“Plan: ...I do not have an explanation for the
numbness and tingling that he has.  It is not
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clearly dermatomal.  Also, his MRI does not
demonstrate any significant stenosis.  Even
though the MRI of his cervical spine does
demonstrate what appears to be some type of
core change, it is not defused.  There is no
explanation of the spinal cord itself.  There
is no edema or any other injury in the
surrounding tissues that would suggest an
actual injury to the cord from any type of
hypermobility or injury to the spinal column.
I agree with getting an MRI with contrast.  I
would suggest that we have axial views
available to us next time.  I would also agree
to doing the bilateral upper and lower
extremity EMG’s...”

On January 22, 2009, the claimant underwent an EMG/NCV testing

at Neurology and Associates in Moline, Illinois.  A report from

that testing signed by Dr. Cullen states:

“EMG and NCV of the upper extremities are
normal without evidence of neuropathy,
plexopathy, or radiculopathy.”

On that same date Dr. Cullen also authored a letter regarding

his examination of the claimant and it states, in part:

“Mr. McCollister was last evaluated November
11, 2008.  At that time, a number of
recommendations were made.  In the interim, he
has undergone MRI scanning of the cervical
spine which showed degenerative changes but no
cord abnormalities.  In addition he has
undergone an orthopedic/spine evaluation by
Dr. Eugene Kuo, location uncertain who agreed
with the notion of upper extremity EMGs.  That
has been accomplished at this date and they
are entirely normal...”

“Impression: History of a fall occurring
August 11, 2008, Mr. McCollister has continued
to experience unexpected sequel.

At this juncture there does not appear to be
any related abnormalities to the spine.  He
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continues to complain of cervical and lumbar
pain.  I certainly think that it is reasonable
for him to undergo physical therapy as
previously recommended and apparently six
visits have been approved and this should be
completed over two weeks.  Dr. Kuo at that
time recommends a functional capacity
evaluation.

Complaints of cognitive or dysfunction again
this is an unexpected sequel but acknowledging
the issue at hand (truck driver); I once again
recommend that he undergo neurophychologic
testing.”

On February 20, 2009, the claimant was seen at the Psychologic

Health Group in Davenport, Iowa, by Dr. Stanley Smith.  At that

time, a neurophycological consultation was performed on the

claimant.  A report from that consultation, in part, states:

“In my opinion, it is not clear, given the
available medical information, as well as
information gleamed from Mr. McCollister’s
self report regarding the circumstances from
surrounding his fall, whether he sustained a
mild traumatic brain injury (TBI) as a result
of his fall.  He clearly presents with
significant complaints of pain, with his
clinical presentation during the evaluation
consistent with his report of moderate to
severe pain.  As such, I believe his memory
complaints might be sufficiently accounted for
by secondary effects of his alleged pain, as
significant pain is know to affect the ability
to sustain attention and learn new
information, with no strong evidence to
suggest that his memory complaints are
secondary to residual consequences of a mild
TBI.”

On March 12, 2009, the claimant was again seen by Dr. Cullen.

In part, the report states:
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“Mr. McCollister drove himself to this
appointment, reports “a lot” pain which he
describes as stabbing, burning and shooting in
the lower extremities.  In addition, he
complains of dizziness.”

The impressions from that report state:

“Impression: Mr. McCollister experienced a
traumatic situation 8/11/08 with increasing
difficulties which would be not predicted on
an organic basis.  He has been advised of the
aforementioned situation.

At this juncture it is my opinion that within
a degree of medical probability that his
current difficulties are not related to the
aforementioned work incident.  At this time,
he has been advised that he is at maximum
medical improvement from the standpoint of his
workman’s compensation injury, there are no
restrictions in this regard, there is no
permanent impairment.  All of these
conclusions are effective this date.

However, Mr. McCollister has been advised that
he is in need of medical and I believe
psychological assistance.  I have encouraged
him to pursue this through his family
physician.  By my observation, he is not fit
for the work place due to his non work related
circumstances.”

On April 30, 2009, the claimant was seen by Dr. Herman J.

Dick.  The report indicates that it was a neurological second

opinion.  In that report, Dr. Dick indicates that he has reviewed

the testing performed by Dr. Cullen and gives the following

clinical impression after examination:

“Generalized body tremors, which the patient
relates back to a work related injury August
2008.  From review of his records and from my
findings today, I think that this is a
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psychogenic tremor, which the patient relates
to his pain problems in the cervical and lower
back areas.  There is a less likely
possibility that the tremors could be related
to some extrapyramidal disease unrelated to
his work injury.”

The following are the recommendations of Dr. Dick from that

visit:

“1. I recommend that the MRI with contrast be
reviewed if done or be scheduled if not
already performed to help exclude any cervical
spine problem.

2. I recommend that he have a serum
ceruloplasmin and copper level to screen him
for the possibility of Wilson discaso.

3. I recommend that he undergo a course of
biofeedback to help him control his tremor and
to evaluate this problem further, as it is
preventing him from going back to work.

4. Finally, I recommend that he abstain from
alcoholic beverages in view of the tremor
problem.”

On May 13, 2009, the claimant underwent an MRI of the lumbar

spine without contrast.  Impressions from that diagnostic testing

are as follows:

“1. Left maxillary sinusitis with a small air-
fluid level in the left maxillary sinus.  No
other significant intracranial abnormality.

2. Degenerative disc disease in the lumbar
spine with associated broad-based central and
right lateral disc herniation at L4-L5 level
resulting in narrowing of the right lateral
recess and right neural foramen.  Mild
degenerative disc disease is also seen at L5-
S1 level and at L2-L3 level as above.”
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On June 16, 2009, the claimant underwent an MRI of the

cervical spine.  Following are the impressions from that diagnostic

testing:

“Mild cervical spondylotic changes at C4-C5,
C5-C6 and C6-C7 level as outlined above.  No
large central disc herniation or spinal
stenosis centrally.  No pathologic
enhancement.  Normal cervical cord.”

On June 23, 2009, the claimant was seen by Dr. Ricardo Valejo

and complained of chronic neck, mid and low back pain with numbness

in the left lower extremity.  Dr. Valejo gave the following

assessment and plan:

“The patient has severe generalized pain with
associated tremors; the patient also has a HNP
at L4-5, with right lateral recess stenosis
without symptoms in right lower extremities.”

On July 13, 2009, the claimant was again seen by Dr. Dick.

From that visit Dr. Dick gave the following clinical impressions:

“1.Herniated disc at the L4-5 level, as noted
on the MRI.

2. No MRI abnormalities are found to correlate
with his complaints of headache.

3. Chronic lower back pain with stiffness and
tremors.

4.Questionable cervical spine MRI
abnormalities noted on a study in the past,
but no definite C-spine abnormalities have
been found.  No signs of cervical myelopathy
have been noted.  A cervical MRI was ordered
for further evaluation and has not been done
by the patient as yet.”

On August 3, 2009, the claimant was seen by Dr. George

DePhillips for a neurosurgical consultation.  The following



10

impressions and recommendations were given by Dr. DePhillips in the

report from that visit:

“IMPRESSION:

1. S/P work injury 8/20/2008

2. Patient describes numbness in both lower
extremities which worsens in association with
lower back pain.

3. S/P MRI scan lumbar spine reveals
degenerative disc disease at the L3-L4 and L5-
S1 levels.  There does appear to be foraminal
stenosis at both the L3-L4 and L5-S1 levels.

4. S/P MRI scan cervical spine reveals mild
disc degeneration and bulging C3-C6.  At the
C6-C7 level there is moderate disc
degeneration and disc protrusion without
spinal cord compression.

RECOMMENDATIONS:

1. Begin physical therapy for 3 weeks.

2. Follow up evaluation after physical therapy
when Dr. Sharma and Dr. Patel to discuss pain
management and injection procedures.

3. He will remain off work until his next
appointment.”

I believe that there is no organic basis for the extreme

subjective complaints of pain and limited ambulatory ability of the

claimant.  At the time of the hearing, the claimant barely had the

capacity to sit in a chair and testify or change from sitting to

standing or standing to sitting throughout that period of time.  He

appeared on most occasions during the transition from sitting to

standing or standing to sitting to nearly fall to the floor.  The

claimant had severe full body tremors throughout the course of the

hearing.  It certainly appears that the claimant does have some

sort of condition that is causing these tremors which are obvious,
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but I do not think that this is related to his compensable injury.

I also do not believe that his extreme subjective complaints of

pain are related to his compensable work related injury.

The claimant has had numerous tests on his spine and brain

including MRIs and EMG tests.  There is definitely some

degenerative changes to his back and to his lumbar and cervical

spine; however, I do not believe that the claimant has proven that

he is entitled to any additional medical treatment as it relates to

his compensable work related injury.  There does appear to be some

additional lumbar spine problems that appear on an MRI performed in

2009, but not on MRIs of the lumbar performed back in 2008.

However, the claimant did complain of falling down and dizziness to

medical providers prior to the MRI performed in 2009.  These falls

may explain the changes in the claimant’s lumbar MRI.  While the

claimant did appear to be in poor physical condition at the time of

the hearing and may need some medical treatment for that condition,

I do not believe that he has proven that his problems are related

to the compensable work injury he sustained while employed by the

respondent.

The claimant also asked the Commission to consider his request

for temporary total disability from March 13, 2009, to a date yet

to be determined.  Upon review of all the medical evidence, I agree

with Dr. Cullen who found the claimant at maximum medical

improvement on March 12, 2009.  I also agree with Dr. Cullen that

the claimant is in need of medical and psychological assistance but

that is not due to his work related injury.
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From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the

Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of

the witness and to observe his demeanor, the following findings of

fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A. §11-

9-704:

FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on January 14, 2010, and contained in

a pre-hearing order filed January 19, 2010, are hereby accepted as

fact.

2. The claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that he is entitled to additional medical treatment for

his admittedly compensable work related injury.

3. The claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that he is entitled to additional temporary total

disability benefits.

ORDER

Pursuant to the above findings and conclusions, I have no

alternative but to deny this claim in its entirety.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________

     ERIC PAUL WELLS

 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


